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The California premier of Melissa James Gibson’s Brooklyn Bridge is a thought-provoking new 
entry that comes to Lafayette at a wonderful moment. 

Artistic Director Suzie Evans says she was initially reluctant to stage Brooklyn Bridge here, 
thinking it may be too East Coast-centric.  Fortunately for us, she decided the message would 
resonate no matter the locale. 

Brooklyn Bridge centers on Sasha, a 10-year old student with an assignment to write about 
the Brooklyn Bridge…..by tomorrow.  The problem?  She doesn’t have a pen.  Or is that really 
what’s stopping her from writing?  That question is posed throughout the play by people she 
meets in her quest. 

Sasha is a latchkey kid whose mother works cleaning offices all night.  She has been cautioned 
by her cautious and also superstitious mother, who we never get to meet, that she should stay 
in the locked apartment and never “have any strange talk”!  Sasha is immediately faced with 
a predicament – obey her mother’s rules and fail to advance to sixth grade – or venture into 
the world of her apartment building in search of a pen.   You might guess which one she 
chooses as the lesser evil. 

Sasha meets Sam, a jovial dental student from the West Indies, Trudi, a high-strung office 
worker, John, a wise older gentleman who can rival Sasha in his knowledge of the Brooklyn 
Bridge, and Talidia, a mother of seven with a quick wit and a heart of gold.  Each takes her 
seriously as a person with a legitimate predicament, and each explores with her what other 
factors might be holding her back from writing.  They are clever, they are warm, they are 
quirky as all get out, and they are most of all incessantly kind. 

Some of the other vehicles were a little more mysterious.  A singer-songwriter sits to the side 
of the stage throughout the play interjecting snippets of music – and her significance was not 
clear and didn’t add to the overall mood.  The imagined bridge workers were a little creepier 
than it seems Sasha’s imagination would summon.  And a pair of characters that appeared 
periodically talking in gibberish  were mildly entertaining and no doubt represented 
something, but it was not totally clear what that might be. 

The set is very well done, able to convincingly convey a multistory apartment building and its 
balconies and stoops.  Terrance Smith as Sam and Leticia Duarte as Talidia are especially 
loveable as two of the apartment dwellers who take time out of their busy lives to care for 
Sasha.  Emma Curtin as Sasha, who is on stage and active nearly 100% of the show, is 
excellent, projecting remarkable intellect, charm, and maturity.  And the vehicle of the kitty 
cat Red played via puppet by an emotive Benjamin Nguyen worked surprisingly well! 

Though the lovely cadence of the dialogue kept things speedy and light, the feeling of 
fellowship resonates deeply.  It couldn’t be a better moment in time to be thinking about 
building bridges in our communities.  As the playwright tells us, “Everything we need exists 
somewhere…. We just have to find where.”


